






































EA18-002 ATTACHMENT September 28, 2018

Summary of Ford’s Drive Evaluation Analysis of the Alleged Defect

Ford conducted drive evaluations of multiple Fusion vehicles fitted with an electro-mechanical
system that was able to actuate one or two of the normally closed ABS valves to simulate the
alleged extended pedal travel condition.

As noted in Ford’s earlier response to PE16-017, submitted 3/9/2017, drive evaluation
analyses of vehicles with a VOQ record of ABS concerns either exhibited a change in brake
pedal travel (but retaining functional brakes, including audible and tactile ABS function) or
else did not exhibit any abnormal behavior when evaluated and the brake system functioned
as intended. Objective brake pedal measurements were also considered acceptable. The
vehicle braking was evaluated at multiple speeds and braking conditions, including non-ABS
and ABS modes. All Ford internal evaluations concluded that the brakes remained functional
and were always able to bring the vehicle to a controlled stop.

Data Analysis of 2006-2012 Fusion / Milan / Zephyr / MKZ Vehicles

Ford data analysis included responsive records for warranty claims (AWS), field reports
(CQIS), owner reports (FMC360), and records reported in the previous response, PE16-017.
The data showed an overall complaint rate of 0.44 R/1000. This number represents records
in which the customer experienced an extended pedal travel or soft pedal (with or without a
prior ABS event), and the ABS / HCU was replaced.

A large number of records were found that described an ABS or HCU replaced, but with no
mention of any brake pedal experience. Many of these records mention a customer
complaint of an ABS light on. While it is possible that some of these ABS concerns may have
also included some pedal experience, there is no documentation of it, and the records were
therefore not included. Because a stuck ABS valve does not result in an ABS warning light
illumination, it is unlikely that these reports are related.

The Agency requested information regarding reports of vehicles that experienced an
extended pedal or a soft pedal after an ABS event. An analysis of the Ford database
identified a total of 37 records when reported the customer having an ABS event with an
extended pedal or soft pedal afterwards.

Conclusion

Ford has determined that there has not been a substantial change in the field data or
technical assessment since the PE16-017 response was submitted on March 9, 2017. Ford’s
engineering analysis showed that while customers driving vehicles with ABS systems that
include zinc-plated valves may experience a longer brake pedal travel, the condition does not
result in a loss of braking function or loss of vehicle control, and the vehicles can be safely
brought to a controlled stop.

Based on the data collected, engineering studies and internal Ford drive evaluations, Ford
has not identified an unreasonable risk to safety due to this condition. Ford will continue to
monitor this condition to identify any changes in the data.
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